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I imagine that I was not alone in greeting the Modern Language Association's report of a 59% increase in Biblical Hebrew enrollments with a mixture of surprise, gratification, and skepticism. An MLA  press release in November, 2003, entitled "More College Students Studying Foreign Languages Than Ever Before," carried the subtitle "Largest Percentage Increases in Arabic, Biblical Hebrew, and American Sign Language" (see the press release at www.aatg.org/member_services/2002_Enrollments_MLA.pdf). The press release is based on the "Foreign Language Enrollments in United States Institutions of Higher Education, Fall 2002," by Elizabeth Welles, Director of Foreign Languages and the Association of Departments of Foreign Languages at the MLA. It reports on trends in foreign language enrollments based on a comparison of surveys done in 1998 and 2002 (the full is published in the ADFL Bulletin Vol. 35, No. 2 [Winter 2004] and is available on line at http://www.adfl.org/projects/index.htm; it). Regrettably, the good news about Biblical Hebrew is not supported by the available data. 
This report, like its predecessor in 1998, lists Biblical and modern Hebrew separately. Noting that modern Hebrew enrollments had gone up by only 28%, I began to wonder how Biblical Hebrew could have increased at more than twice that rate. I was especially curious to know whether such increases had taken place in secular institutions, since I teach in one and had heard nothing of the sort from colleagues; perhaps, I thought, the increase was largely limited to religious institutions.  I wrote to the MLA and asked about this possibility, and requested copies of the full report and the breakdown by institution for 1998 and 2002. Dr. Natalia Lusin, Assistant Director of Information Services for English & Foreign Language Programs at the MLA, sent me the materials and commented that "[i]n the 2002 enrollment survey, we were able to elicit more responses than usual from religious institutions, and that may have been a factor in the increase." In other words, the numbers did not all necessarily reflect increased enrollments but more responses to the survey from religious institutions. 
In reviewing the MLA report I found that, although the wording of the press release and some parts of the report give the impression that the statistics are all about increased enrollments, eventually the report makes it clear that, indeed, the large increases in many languages do not really reflect increased enrollments, but more or fuller responses to the survey than in previous years. When comparing only institutions that had also responded in 1998, the MLA report (Table 7b) found that the percentage gains for all languages are smaller (e.g. Spanish increased only 8.2% as against 13.7%). In the case of Biblical Hebrew, the increase was only 12.2%, as against 55.9% (the 59% reported in the press release was incorrect). In other words, the 1998 enrollments were significantly higher than reported, but were not apparent at the time because fewer institutions had responded to the survey.   
Overall, the 1998 report listed enrollments of  9099 students in Biblical Hebrew courses at  291 institutions, while the 2002 report lists enrollments of 14,183 students at 379 institutions --  an increase of 5084 students and 88 institutions. A spot comparison of the enrollments by institution for the two years confirms that much of the increase is indeed due, as Dr. Lusin suggested, to newly responding religious institutions rather than higher enrollments. To cite but two of the many newly included Christian institutions, Fuller Theological Seminary in California lists 189 students, and New Orleans Baptist Theological Seminary lists 119. Among Jewish institutions, in New York and New Jersey alone six post-secondary yeshivot, none of which were listed in 1998, account for 1684 students, or 33% of the total increase (Central Yeshiva Tomchei Tmimim Lubavitch, Rabbinical College of Ohr Shimon Yisroel, Rabbinical Seminary of America [Chofetz Chaim], Yeshiva of the Telshe Alumni, and Yeshivas Novominsk [Kol Yehuda], and Rabbinical College of America). There are also, to be sure, newly responding secular institutions, such as UC Berkeley, UC Santa Barbara, Kentucky (Lexington), Columbia, Cornell, Rochester (NY), etc., that account for some of the increase. 
Spot-checking the 2002 enrollments I found some erroneous data. 83 students are listed for Biblical Hebrew at Columbia, 47 at Cornell, 25 at Rochester (NY) and 45 at UC Berkeley. Because these numbers struck me as implausibly high, I checked with colleagues and department secretaries and learned that these are actually the figures for modern Hebrew.  The 242 listed for CUNY Hunter refers to all courses in Biblical studies, including those taught in translation, and the vast majority of that number are in the translation courses. These kinds of errors seem to be due to the fact that the MLA gets its data from registrars, who apparently do not always recognize the difference between courses in Biblical and modern Hebrew, or Bible courses in Hebrew and translation. I have no idea how many institutions this kind of error affects. 
I would like to believe that there was a significant increase in Biblical Hebrew enrollments at all types of institutions, and perhaps with corrected and reanalyzed data such a picture could yet be obtained. But for the moment, I do not think it is possible to tell how many students were enrolled in 2002 or how that compares to the actual 1998 enrollments. 
I have shared these observations with Dr. Lusin, who answered all of my questions and provided all the documentation that I requested. She took them as the constructive criticism that they are meant to be. The MLA provides a valuable service by reporting on Biblical Hebrew separately, even though this creates special problems because the enrollments can easily be confused with those of modern Hebrew. Dr. Lusin responded positively to my suggestion that when the next quadrennial survey is done, a Biblical Hebraist be asked to review the figures and look for numbers that seem questionable. 
